Council Meeting Date: July 19, 2010 Agenda Item: 7(a)

CITY COUNCIL AGENDA ITEM
CITY OF SHORELINE, WASHINGTON

AGENDA TITLE: Property Tax Ballot Measure
DEPARTMENT: Finance
PRESENTED BY: Bob Olander, City Manager and Debbie Tarry, Finance Director

PROBLEM/ISSUE STATEMENT:

The City Council last reviewed this topic on May 3, 2010. At that time the City Council

directed staff to bring forward a proposal in July for consideration of a levy lid lift on the
November 2, 2010 general election, asking Shoreline voters to approve a property tax

increase in excess of the 1% limitation.

The City’s six-year financial forecast projects operating budget gaps for the next six
years. The 2011 projected budget gap is $1 million with gaps growing to $4 million by
2016. The following table summarizes the projected budget gaps for the next six years:

2011 2012 2013 2014 2015 2016

Total

Projected
Budget Gap

(995,238) | (1,531,626) | (1,678,638) | (2,392,478) | (3,349,172).| (4.076,682)

(14,023,834)

The projected budget gaps are a result of a long-term structural problem as the City’s
primary operating revenues are growing at a slower rate than projected cost increases
for basic services. Property tax is the City’s largest operating revenue source and itis
capped at a 1% annual increase, unless voters approve a larger increase. Sales tax
has grown on average at 2.2% annually, below the rate of inflation. At the same time
the cost for City services grows in many cases at a rate greater than inflation. For
example the City’s contract for police services increases 4 to 4.5% per year, the cost of
a gallon of gas has increased by more than 65% over the last ten years and the cost per
ton of hot mix asphalt has more than doubled since 2000. ‘

The City Council was aware that existing revenues would not fully support the cost of
providing services starting in 2008, and therefore implemented a short-term strategy in
2007 to address budget gaps through 2010. The short-term strategy included a
combination of revenue enhancements and expenditure reductions. Recognizing that
the long-term structural imbalance still existed, in March 2008 the City Council
appointed an 18-member citizen advisory committee to review the City's long-term
financial condition, including the operating budget, citizen satisfaction surveys, and
revenue sources. The Committee was asked to develop recommendations for the City
Council to consider that addressed a long-term strategy to fund City services.

After nearly 18 months, the Committee developed five recommendations, which they
delivered to the City Council in April 2009:
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Sustain the City’'s commitment to efficiencies;

Keep services that preserve the quality of life in Shoreline

Implement revenue strategies including adopting a $20 vehicle license fee to

partially fund the City’s pavement preservation program and in 2010 or later, ask the

voters to reaffirm their investment in Shoreline and consider a property tax levy

increase.

4. If service reductions are necessary, then preserve the quality of core services, i.e.,
required police services; and

5. Expand the City’'s communication and outreach to the community.

WN =

Many of these recommendations have been implemented. One of the major items ‘still
under consideration is the property tax levy lid lift. In May the City Council directed staff
to bring forward a proposal in July for consideration of a levy lid lift on the November 2,
2010 general election, asking Shoreline voters to approve a property tax increase in
excess of the 1% limitation. Staff is recommending that the ballot measure ask voters if
they would increase the 2011 rate by $0.28 for a projected rate of $1.48 per $1,000
assessed valuation. State law limits the City’s property tax rate to a maximum of $1.60
per $1,000 assessed valuation, so the City’s tax rate would still be below the legal limit.
Staff is also recommending that the ballot measure be for a six year levy with annual
increases equal to the Seattle/Tacoma/Bremerton Consumer Price Index for all Urban
Consumers (CPI-U). The annual average projected CPI change over the six years is
2.43%.

For this measure to appear on the November ballot, the City Council needs to take
formal action by adopting ballot language in the form of a resolution in time to deliver it
to King County by August 10, 2010. The following table summarizes the actions that
the City Council must take over the next month if the Council votes to place the
measure on the November Ballot:

Anticipated
Deadline to Give | Council Action
ltem to King County | Date
Ballot Title Adoption 8/10/2010 7/26/2010
Explanatory Statement of Ballot Title 8/13/2010 8/9/2010
Pro/Con Committee Appointments , 8/13/2010 8/9/2010

FINANCIAL IMPACT:

A property tax levy lid lift ballot measure is anticipated to cost approximately $100 000.
This cost may come down since it appears that there will be a number of items on the
November ballot, and costs are shared with all the participating jurisdictions.

Staff is projecting that if approved, the levy will generate is approximately $13.8 million
over six years. This is slightly lower than the projected $14 million gap projected for the
next six years. The primary variable is the change in projected assessed valuation for
2011. Earlier in the year staff assumed a 0% change in assessed valuation. Under this
scenario a $0.28 increase in the levy rate generated adequate revenue to cover the
projected six year gap. In recent discussions with the King County Assessor’s Office,
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they have indicated that the valuations they have been reviewing are trending towards a
3 to 5% reduction in assessed value for 2011. As a result the projected revenue
generated over the six year period is $300,000 to $500,000 less than projections made
earlier this year.

"~ Although this is the case, staff is still comfortable in recommending a $0.28 rate
increase for the baliot, given the potential variables that may change over the six year
period.

An average valued home is projected to be $325,000 in 2011. Over the six year period
the projected annual impact for a homeowner of an averaged valued home is $111, or
$9.25 a month. The actual impact in 2011 is projected to be $91, or $7.60 per month.

' RECOMMENDATION

Staff recommends that Council discuss the proposed levy lid lift ballot measure at the
July'19, 2010 Council mesting. Staff further recommends that Council adopt Resolution
No. 307 on July 26, 2010, placing a property tax levy lid lift on the November 2, 2010,
general election ballot, to increase the 2011 regular property tax levy rate by $0 28
which restores the City’s property tax levy rate to approximately $1.48 per $1,000
assessed valuation, setting the annual maximum increase for property tax levies in
2012 through 2016 at the Seattle Consumer Price Index for all Urban Consumers (CPI-
U), and using the 2016 levy as the base for future year levies.

, ‘ =Y
Approved By: City Manage ty Attorne\g
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INTRODUCTION

The City’s long-term operating budget financial projections show budget gaps starting in
2011 and continuing into the future. The budget gaps reflect that projected revenues
will be less than future projected costs. The revenue projections are based on the City's
current revenue sources and uses both legal and economic factors for projecting future
collections. The expenditure projections are based on current services adjusted for
anticipated cost increases related to inflation, contract agreements, or legal
requirements. The following table summarizes the projected budget gaps for the next
six years:

2011 2012 2013 | 2014 2015 2016

Total

Projected
Budget Gap

(995,238) | (1,531,626) | (1,678,638) | (2,392,478) | (3,349,172) | (4,076,682)

(14,023,834)

The projected budget gaps do not include funding for new programs or changes in
current policy. Following are some examples of changes that may impact the projected
budget gaps:

1. Kruckeberg Garden: Kruckeberg Garden was to be self-sustaining by 2011,
and as such the projections do not include additional City funding to help
maintain or operate the gardens: As the Council has heard in recent updates, it
is likely that the City will need to continue to aliocate support dollars for
maintenance and operations of the Garden over the next few years, probably in
the neighborhood of $40,000 a year. '

Senior Center: The 2009 and 2010 budget included an additional $18,000 each
year in funding for the Senior Center. This was in excess of the normal human
service allocation. When Council approved this allocation in 2008 for the next
two years it was to be one-time funding and as such it is not included in future
expenditure projections.

. YMCA: In 2008 the City Council authorized a two year contract with the YMCA
for $80,000 to provide monies for scholarships, twenty-four (24) open activity
nights for teens or tweens, and four (4) open activity times for use by Shoreline
residents. This was done with one-time funding and therefore future years do not

- include on-going funding.

4. Animal Control: Earlier this year King County notified the City that they would
‘no longer provide animal control services to cities under the existing contract.
Since that time, staff has been working with a number of other cities to negotiate
a new service contract with King County. On June 28, 2010, the City Council
authorized the City Manager to sign an interlocal agreement with King County for
animal control services. Based on the estimates in the approved contract the
City’s annual net cost for animal control services is projected at $58,400.

Legally the City must have a balanced budget each year, and as such the City Manager
will need to present a balanced budget and the City Council adopt a balanced budget.
In order to close the gaps there are three options: additional revenue, expenditure
reductions, or a combination.
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BACKGROUND

Citizens Advisory Committee

In 2008 the City Council appointed 18 people to a Citizen’s Advisory Committee (CAC)
to develop recommendations to the City Council on how to address the City's long-term
financial challenges. The CAC spent nearly 18 months reviewing the City’s budget,
citizen survey results (2006 and 2008), exploring alternative revenue sources, reviewing
benchmark data, and formulating their recommendations. The CAC also held three
community forums in February 2009 before finalizing their recommendations.

Additional Revenue

The Committee’s final recommendation to Council included pursuing two potential
revenue options to keep current programs and services:

1. Transportation Benefit District $20 vehicle license fee. The monies for this
revenue source are dedicated towards maintenance of the transportation
infrastructure. The: City Council authorized this fee and it became effective
February 1, 2010.

2. Potential levy lid lift. The CAC believed that in order to address the long-term
structural issues surrounding the City’s budget an increase in property tax,
beyond the 1% limitation that the City Council may approve, would be necessary.
Initiative 747, which limited property tax levy increases to 1% without voter
approval, promoted the idea that if additional taxes are necessary then let the
voters decide. The CAC recommended that the following guidelines be
considered before placing the levy lid-lift on the ballot:

a.

b.

Given the economic recession they advised that the levy lid lift not be
placed on a ballot until 2010 or later.

Additional polling research should be completed to determine the level of
support amongst Shoreline voters for dollar amount and purposes. ‘
The levy amount should be adequate to address needs over several years
to avoid repeated returns to the voters.

The impact to businesses as well as residential property owners should be
considered.

The levy increase should be linked to the preservation of specific services.
Not place the City levy lid lift on the ballot at the same time as the
anticipated Shoreline School District levy ballot measure in 2010.

Expenditure Reductions

< The CAC did not make specific recommendations on program or expenditure
reductions, as they felt that this was beyond their scope of responsibility. At the
same time they did recommend that the City maintain current services as they

-believe that these services have helped develop the quality of life that Shoreline
residents and businesses want. Their final recommendation also included an
emphasis on the City maintaining a commitment to pursuing efficiencies, although
the committee recognized that this would not in itself be a solution to the long-term
projected budget gaps. The CAC did develop some guidelines if program cuts
became necessary which is included in their final report.
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Since 2005 the City has made nearly $1 million in base budget reductions. This
includes reductions in temporary help, travel and training, and contingency supply
and service budgets. The 2010 budget eliminated three staff positions: Customer
Response Team (CRT) lead position, an Administrative Assistant in Planning and
Development Services, and a Capital Project Manager.

Staff does not believe that additional expenditure reductions can be made without
the elimination or reduction of programs. Although staff believes that the services
the City currently provides have helped create the quality of life and the type of
community where our residents want to live and our businesses want to thrive and
as such the City should continue to strive to provide these services at a quality level,
if additional revenue sources are not implemented then program reductions and/or
elimination will be necessary. Across the board reductions reduce the ability to
provide quality service in all areas, and it would be staff's recommendation to
provide a narrower set of high quality priority services rather than a broad set of low
quality or inadequate services. '

In 2005 the City held a number of public meetings in which participants were asked
to provide feedback on the priority of City services. The following table summarizes
that information:

Programs in Priority Buckets
, Have To =
#1=%$129M #2=955M #3=9$2.8M #4=$0.4 M $4.7 M
Police — Patrol, 24 Hr - School Celebrate - Jail & Court
Investigation, Customer Resource Shoreline Services
Traffic Response . Officer :
Enforcement -{ Team
Economic Emergency Police Museum Liability
Development Management Storefronts Insurance
Street Park & Facilityy  Current Arts City-wide
Operations & Maintenance Planning Equipment
Maintenance & Supplies
Human Recreation Community Intergovt. City Hall
~Services Programs Information Participation]  Mortgage
Land Traffic Neighborhood
Use/Building Services Programs
Permits ‘
Long Term Pool
Planning

The dollars that have been assigned reflect the 2010 budget less any dedicated
revenue for the services listed. For example fees generated from the pool or
recreation programs have been netted against the cost. Also staff has allocated
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support department costs (i.e., Finance and Information Services, Human
Resources, City Manager, City Clerk, City Attorney, City Council) to each of these
priority buckets.

Reviewing the dollar amount of projected gaps and the cost of each of these priority
buckets are an indication of the type of program reductions that would be needed to
close the projected gaps. For example in 2011 we have a projected gap of nearly $1
million. To close that gap with expenditure reductions alone means that we would
need to consider cuts to programs in both priority 4 and priority 3 programs. As the
gaps get larger the program cuts get deeper and include even higher priority
programs.

Property Tax Levy Lid Lift

-Current State law limits the increase in the City’s property tax levy from one year to
the next to 1% unless voters approve a larger increase. To date, the City has not
requested that voters approve a larger increase. Asking for a larger increase is
called a “levy lid lift.” RCW 84.55.050, Attachment A, outlines the requirements for
a property tax levy lid lift.

The current City of Shoreline property tax levy rate is $1.12 per $1,000 assessed
valuation (AV). The legal limit for the City is $1.60, so we are significantly below this
threshold. Without a levy lid lift, the projected levy rate for 2011 is $1.20/$1,000 AV.
This assumes that the City’s assessed value decreases by another 5% in 2010 for
2011 taxes. The King County Assessor’s Office has provided information that they
are projecting a 3 to 5% decrease in assessed value for Shoreline. Earlier this year
staff had hoped that the City's assessed value would hold at the current level,
assuming a zero percent increase or decrease in assessed value. - Assuming a rate
of $1.20/$1,000 AV in 2011 leaves capacity for up to an additional 40 cents.

To close the projected budget gaps staff is recommending that the City Council
consider a levy rate increase of 28 cents. The following chart compares the
projected budget gaps to the anticipated increased levy collections assuming a 25
and 28 cent increase and the impact to a homeowner for an average priced home,
assuming both a 5% and a 3% decrease in assessed value in 2010 for 2011 taxes.
Future years assume a steady 2.5% increase in assessed value. The chart also
assumes that the levy in years 2012 through 2016 increase by the projected
Seattle/Bremerton/Tacoma Consumer Price Index (CPI).

—
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2011

2012

2013

2014

2015

2016

Six Year Total
or Average

Difference in Levy fror

| Projected Levy Rate
_Projected Impact to A\erage Valued Home

2011 3% AV Decrease Scenarro
A Drfference in Levy from 1% Increase

_Projected Lewy Rate )
Projected Impact to Average Valued Home

" Amount Excess/(Under) Projected Budget Gap

Amount Excess/(Under) Projected Budget Gap

2,558,946 |

12,309,452

(1,517, 735)|.

96.02

105.33 |

1,607,071 : 1,924,900 2,126,282 | 2,340,305
- e11,83%2) 246,262 (266,195)]  (1,008,867)
- lader| 1.4434 14486 | 1.4503 1.4535 |
798| 8632 94.27 10383 11332 12325|
1,640,772 | 1,785,419 1958232 | 2159563 | 2,3
645534 279594 | (232,915)
_ e 2a

(1 714,382)
5

Difference in Levy from 1% increase

Rate

2011 3% AV Decrease Scenario o
leference in Lewy from 1% Increase

PrOJected Lew Rate
Projected lmpact to Average Valued ‘Home

Amount Excess/(Under) Projected Budget Gap |

_Amount Excess/(Under) Projected Budget Gap |

1,799,919 1,948,804 2,126,336 2,332,871 2,552,291 2,776,412 | 13,536,632
804,681 417,178 447,698 (59,607) (796,881)|  (1,300,270)]  (487,202)
1.4767 14731 1.4729 1.4759 1.4795 14826 | 1.48
...58:24 96.02 104.14 11380 | 123.60 138,74 .110.06 |
1,837,665 1,986,403 [ 2,163,892 2,370,483 2,589,995 2814212 13
842,426 454,777 [ 485,254 (759,177)]  (1,262,470)]
1.4521 1.4486 | 1.4484 . 1.4549 1.4579
91.12 B 106.11 115.62 125.68 131.88

97.94
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The previous chart displays the estimated annual impact and six-year average
annual impact for a homeowner with an average valued home. State law requires
that a uniform tax rate be used for residential and commercial property. In
determining the levy lid lift impact to a business, an assumption must be made on
the assessed valuation of the property. Many of the smaller business sites, such as
Starbucks or small pick-up/eat-in restaurants have property values similar to an
average priced home. Larger businesses may have a much higher valued piece of
property. Assuming a $0.28 increase in the property tax rate, for each $1 million in
assessed value, a business would experience a $280 annual increase in property
taxes. For example a business with property valued at $5 million would have an
impact approximately five times that of the $1 million value, or in other words $1,400
a year, or approximately $116 per month.

The City can do a one-year or multi-year levy. Staff is recommending that the City
Council consider a multi-year levy, as the cost of doing a levy is approximately
$100,000 and a multi-year levy is in line with the CAC recommendations and allows
for long term planning and stability.

In order to do a multi-year levy, the ballot proposition must appear on the primary or
general election. The deadline for submitting a resolution to King County for an item
to appear on the November 2™ election is August 10",

A multi-year levy requires that the City identify the specific purpose for the use of
funds in the ballot measure. Currently staff is recommending that the Council focus
the levy on public safety, park operations, and community services. Public safety
costs represent over 1/3 of the City’s operating budget ($11.5 million in 2010) and
increase 4% to 5% every year (approximately $400,000 to $550,000). This increase
far exceeds the additional revenue generated by a 1% property tax increase
(approximately $70,000).

The following chart shows the change in public safety related costs from one year to
the next for 2005 through 2010.

2005 2006 2007 2008 2009 2010

Jail* $228,603 $202,189 -$164,525  -$29,155  -$7,428 $128,971
Municipal Court $0 $21,968  -$21,968  $88,252  $39,588  $22,160
Prosecuting

Attorney $10,086 $38,164 -$250 $0 $7,830 $6,313
Public Defender* - -$6,657 -$24,857  $17,277  $9,321 $6,552 $2,828
Police $258,922 $526,155 $634,243  $357,641 $461,374 $401,596

Total $$ Variance
From Previous Year $490,954 $763,619 $464,777 $426,059 $507,916 $561,868

Park and recreation service costs do not grow at the same rate as public safety
costs and are not a mandated service, but are certainly a service that enhances the
quality of life for Shoreline residents and is one that is very important to the
community. Currently the City spends nearly $2.9 million on park and recreation
services net of direct fees. Of this amount approximately $1.2 million is for
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maintenance of parks and open space and $500,000 is the net general fund support
for the Shoreline pool.

Multi-year levies usually may not supplant “existing funds” used for the purpose
stated in the ballot measure, but in 2009 the State Legislature removed the non-
supplanting requirements for levies passed between July 26, 2009 and December
31, 2011.

A levy lid lift is considered an extension of the City’s regular property tax levy, as
opposed to an “excess” levy such as that assessed for repayment of the 2006 Park
Bonds. State law allows for senior citizens and disabled individuals who have total
annual household income of $35,000 or less to be exempt from excess levies,
therefore these individuals are exempt from the Parks Bond levy and even the
-school district levy which is considered an “excess” levy. Although the levy lid lift is
not considered an excess levy, these same individuals may qualify for reduced
property tax assessments based on an exemption of a portion of the valuation of
their residence.

A levy lid lift requires simple majority approval in order to pass.

Polling

In order to get a sense of the level of support for a property tax levy increase and an
amount that may be supported by the Shoreline community the City engaged the
services of EMC Research, Inc. to conduct a poll in March. EMC Research
presented the results of the polling to the City Councit on March 22, 2010. Below is
a summary of the results of the poll:

¢ The polling consisted of 501 telephone interviews. The overall margin of error
of the survey is +/- 4.4 points at the 95% confidence interval. The polling was
conducted from March 10-15, 2010.

¢ Residents are very optimistic about the overall direction of the City (67% right
direction), but most (65%) do not think that the economy is going to improve
over the next year.

¢ Most residents (65%) agree that they trust the City to spend their tax dollars
responsibly. About a quarter (27%) do not trust the City to spend their tax
dollars responsibly.

.s A strong majority (59%) disagree that there is room to cut back public safety
funding while maintaining adequate police protectlon and safe
neighborhoods. One third (32%) agree.

- o About half (48%) disagree that there is room to cut back on maintenance and
operations funding for parks and still have safe and well-maintained parks.
Just over a third (37%) agree.

o “Safety” is a key theme in residents’ top priorities for City spending. This
applies to both to police services and to maintaining safe playgrounds, parks
and ftrails.
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e Based on the demographics of those responding to the survey, there is a
slightly higher level of support at a General (November) election versus a
Primary (August) election.

o Initial support for a 20 cent property tax rate increase at a General election
(57%) is higher than that of a 30 cent increase (49%).

o Support for both options increases when respondents were told the
average cost of the levy and received more information about City
services.

Public Qutreach

At Council’s direction, staff has been engaged in a long-term effort to provide
information to the public about the City’s long-term financial challenges. This has
included a number of mediums such as:

1.

Currents — Since the Winter edition in 2007 the City has had 10 articlesin
Currents that specifically addressed issues related to the City's long-term
financial challenges.

Community Meetings —

a. 2004-2005: Several community meetings were held to get feedback from
citizens on their priorities for City services.

‘b. 2007-2009: Citizen Advisory Committee formation and work. The CAC
held 20 committee meetings during their tenure to develop their
recommendations. In February 2009 they held three community forums to
specifically get feedback from the community on the CAC draft
recommendations.

c. Property Tax Forum (May 2009): The City sponsored a community forum
on property taxes which included representatives from the City, King
County Assessor’s Office, Shoreline School District, and the Shoreline
Fire District.

d. 2010:- Since January 2010, staff has met with 36 community groups to
present information on the City's long-term financial challenges and a
potential property tax levy lid lift.

Service Videos — A question often asked by the commumty “What does the City
do?” In order for taxpayers to really be able to determine if they are getting value
for their tax dollars, they need to know what services are being provided by the
City. Currently staff has completed the parks and recreation, the police, and the
Quality of Life Partners videos. We have used these at our community meetings,
they are posted on the City’'s web site and You Tube, and they run on the Clty s
government access channel. An operational video (public works and
development services functions) and a 15 year celebration of completed capital
improvements are being developed.

Budget Process — The City’s budget process always includes several Council
meetings for budget review in which the public can comment on the proposed
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budget. There are also at least two formal public hearings during the budget
adoption process. The City makes its budget available on the City’s website, at
various locations throughout the City including libraries and police storefronts,
and at City Hall.

5. City Web-Site — The City has several financial documents available on the City’s
website including: quarterly financial reports, materials reviewed by the long-
range financial CAC, and audited financial statements, budgets. We also have a
page on the City’'s Financial Challenges with mformatlon and links to a number of
documents about our long-term challenges.

Ballot and Voter Pamphlet Requirements

Ballot Title
The ballot title for the levy lid lift consists of three elements:
a. An identification of the enacting legislative body and a statement of the subject
matter;
b. A concise description of the measure; and
c. A question.

The ballot title must conform to the requirements and be displayed substantially as
provided under RCW 29A.72.050, except that the concise description must not exceed
seventy-five words. The ballot title must be approved by the City Attorney.

Any person who is dissatisfied with the ballot title may at any time within ten days from

the time of the filing of the ballot title with King County Elections, may appeal to King
County Superior Court.

The following is a draft of the proposed ballot title, which must be adopted by City
resolution:

City of Shoreline Proposition 1
Levy for Public Safety, Park Maintenance and Operations and Community Services

The Shoreline City Council Adopted Resolution No.307 concerning public safety, parks and
community services. v

If approved, this proposition would maintain basic police and crime prevention programs,
maintenance and operations for park, recreation, pool, and community services. This proposition
would restore the City’s property tax rate to $1.48/$1,000 of assessed valuation for collection in

2011; limit annual levy increases for 2012-2016 to an amount not to exceed the Seattle CPI-U
inflation rate, and use the 2016 levy amount to calculate subsequent levy limits.

Should this proposition be approved?
YES

NO
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Staff is still working to finalize the language of the ballot proposition and may continue to
provide updates to the City Council during the week of July 19, prior to final adoption on
July 26, 2010.

Voters’ Pamphlet

For the primary and general election, King County publishes a voters’ pamphlet.
Districts placing measures on the ballot are automatically included in the voters’
pamphlet. ‘

The City must provide an explanatory statement of the ballot title for the voter's
pamphlet. The statement describes the effect of the measure if it is passed into law,
and cannot intentionally be an argument likely to create prejudice either for or against
the measure. The explanatory statement is limited to 250 words, must be signed by the
City Attorney, and submitted to King County Elections by August 13, 2010.

The City is also responsible for appointing committees to prepare statements in favor of
and in opposition to the ballot measure. There is a limit of three members per
committee. The committee appointments must be filed by August 13, 2010. Staff has
scheduled for Council to make appointments at the City Council meeting on August 9,
2010. Staff will be advertising for interested parties to submit applications starting July
27, 2010, assuming that the City Council approves Resolution No. 307, on July 26,
2010.

The statements in favor of or in opposition to the ballot measure must be submitted by
the Pro and Con committees to King County Elections no later than August 18, 2010.
These statements are limited to 200 words. Rebufttal statements by each of the
respective committees must be submitted to the County no later than August 20, 2010.
Rebuttal statements are limited to 75 words.

SUMMARY ,

As was stated earlier in the staff report, the City is required to have a balanced budget,
and therefore must address the projected budget gaps with additional revenue,
expenditure (service) reductions or a combination of both.

Staff recognizes the challenging financial times that we are in. At the same time, City
Councils have been very prudent in their financial planning and have worked very hard
to constrain costs for City services. Our residents have a very high level of satisfaction
with the quality of life in Shoreline and have indicated that they would like to maintain
this quality of life. City Council's have been addressing the long-term financial
challenges by strategically implementing efficiencies, cost reductions, revenue
enhancements and involving a Citizen Committee. The City Council will need to
determine if they would like to move forward with a levy lid lift, implement other revenue
changes, or make program reductions to keep future City budgets in balance.

Staff has brought forth the recommended ballot measure in Resolution No. 307. This
ballot measure includes a recommended $0.28 increase in the projected levy rate for
2011 for a total projected regular property tax levy rate of $1.48 per $1,000 assessed
valuation. The purpose of the levy is to keep current service levels of basic public
safety including police and crime prevention programs, funding for essential

C:\Documents and Settings\cwurdeman\Local Settings\Temporary Internet
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maintenance, operations and safety at local parks, trails, and recreation facilities, along
with other community services. The ballot measure provides for a maximum increase in
the annual levy for years 2012 through 2016 at the Seattle/Tacoma/Bremerton CPI-U
inflation factor, and that the basis for future levies be the levy adopted for 2016. The
ballot measure must be adopted and submitted to King County Elections by August 10,
2010, in order to appear on the November 2, 2010, election.

Assuming that the City Council authorizes the ballot measure on July 26, 2010, the City
Council will need to review the explanatory statement on August 9, 2010, and appoint
the Pro and Con committees on the same evening.

RECOMMENDATION

Staff recommends that Council discuss the proposed levy lid lift ballot measure at the
July 19, 2010 Council meeting. Staff further recommends that Council adopt Resolution
No. 307 on July 26, 2010, placing a property tax levy lid lift on the November 2, 2010,
general election ballot, to increase the 2011 regular property tax levy rate by $0.28
which restores the City’s property tax levy rate to approximately $1.48 per $1,000
assessed valuation, setting the annual maximum increase for property tax levies in
2012 through 2016 at the Seattle Consumer Price Index for all Urban Consumers (CPI-
U), and using the 2016 levy as the base for future year levies.

ATTACHMENTS
Attachment A - RCW 84.55.050
Attachment B — Resolution No. 307

C:\Documents and Settings\cwurdemaniLocal Settings\Temporary Internet
Files\Content.Outlook\XHP57BET\071910 Levy Lid Lift.docx
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ATTACHMENT A

RCW 84.55.050
Election to authorize increase in regular property tax levy -- Limited propositions --
Procedure.

(1) Subject to any otherwise applicable statutory dollar rate limitations, regular property
taxes may be levied by or for a taxing district in an amount exceeding the limitations
provided for in this chapter if such levy is authorized by a proposition approved by a
majority of the voters of the taxing district voting on the proposition at a general election
held within the district or at a special election within the taxing district called by the
district for the purpose of submitting such proposition to the voters. Any election held
pursuant to this section shall be held not more than twelve months prior to the date on
which the proposed levy is to be made, except as provided in subsection (2) of this
section. The ballot of the proposition shall state the dollar rate proposed and shall clearly
state the conditions, if any, which are applicable under subsection (4) of this section.

(2)(a) Subject to statutory dollar limitations, a proposition placed before the voters
under this section may authorize annual increases in levies for multiple consecutive
‘years, up to six consecutive years, during which period each year's authorized maximum
legal levy shall be used as the base upon which an increased levy limit for the succeeding
year is computed, but the ballot proposition must state the dollar rate proposed only for
the first year of the consecutive years and must state the limit factor, or a specified index
to be used for determining a limit factor, such as the consumer price index, which need
not be the same for all years, by which the regular tax levy for the district may be
increased in each of the subsequent consecutive years. Elections for this purpose must be
held at a primary or general election. The title of each ballot measure must state the
limited purposes for which the proposed annual increases during the specified period of
up to six consecutive years shall be used.

(b)(1) Except as otherwise provided in this subsection (2)(b), funds raised by a levy
under this subsection may not supplant existing funds used for the limited purpose
specified in the ballot title. For purposes of this subsection, existing funds means the
actual operating expenditures for the calendar year in which the ballot measure is
approved by voters. Actual operating expenditures excludes lost federal funds, lost or
expired state grants or loans, extraordinary events not likely to reoccur, changes in
contract provisions beyond the control of the taxing district recemng the services, and
major nonrecumng capital expenditures.

(ii) The supplanting limitations in (b)(i) of this subsection do not apply to levies
approved by the voters in calendar years 2009, 2010, and 2011, in any county with a
population of one million five hundred thousand or more. This subsection (2)(b)(ii) only
applies to levies approved by the voters after July 26, 2009.

(iii) The supplanting limitations in (b)(i) of this subsection do not apply to levies
approved by the voters in calendar year 2009 and thereafter in any county with a
population less than one million five hundred thousand. This subsection (2)(b)(iii) only
applies to levies approved by the voters after July 26, 2009.
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ATTACHMENT A

(3) After a levy authorized pursuant to this section is made, the dollar amount of such
levy may not be used for the purpose of computing the limitations for subsequent levies
provided for in this chapter, unless the ballot proposition expressly states that the levy
made under this section will be used for this purpose.

(4) If expressly stated, a proposition placed before the voters under subsection (1) or
(2) of this section may:

(a) Use the dollar amount of a levy under subsection (1) of this section, or the dollar
amount of the final levy under subsection (2) of this section, for the purpose of
- computing the limitations for subsequent levies provided for in this chapter;

(b) Limit the period for which the increased levy is to be made under (a) of this
subsection;

(c) Limit the purpose for which the increased levy is to be made under (a) of this
subsection, but if the limited purpose includes making redemption payments on bonds,
the period for which the increased levies are made shall not exceed nine years;

(d) Set the levy or levies at a rate less than the maximum rate allowed for the district;
or ‘ i

(e) Include any combination of the conditions in this subsection.

(5) Except as otherwise expressly stated in an approved ballot measure under this
section, subsequent levies shall be computed as if: :

(a) The proposition under this section had not been approved; and

(b) The taxing district had made levies at the maximum rates which would otherwise
have been allowed under this chapter during the years levies were made under the
proposition.

[2009 c 551 § 3; 2008 c 319 § 1; 2007 ¢ 380 § 2; 2003 1st sp.s. ¢ 24 § 4; 1989‘c 287§ 1;1986¢c 169§ 1;
1979 ex.s. ¢ 218 § 3; 1973 Istex.s. c 195 § 109; 1971 ex.s. ¢ 288 § 24.]

—,

NOTES:

Application -- 2008 ¢ 319: "This act applies prospectively only to levy lid lift ballot
propositions under RCW 84.55.050 that receive voter approval on or after April 1, 2008."
[2008 c 319 § 2.]

Effective date -- 2008 ¢ 319: "This act is necessary for the immediate preservation of
the public peace, health, or safety, or support of the state government and its existing
public institutions, and takes effect immediately [April 1, 2008]." [2008 ¢ 319 § 3.]



ATTACHMENT A

Finding -- Intent -- Effective date -- Severablhty -- 2003 1st sp.s. ¢ 24: See notes
following RCW 82.14.450.

Severability -- Effective dates and termination dates -- Construction -- 1973 1st
ex.s. ¢ 195: See notes following RCW 84.52.043.

Savings -- Severability -- 1971 ex.s. ¢ 288: See notes following RCW 84.40.030.
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ATTACHMENT B
RESOLUTION NO. 307

A RESOCLUTION PROVIDING FOR THE SUBMISSION TO THE QUALIFIED
ELECTORS OF THE CITY OF SHORELINE AT AN ELECTION TO BE HELD
ON NOVEMBER 2, 2010 A PROPOSITION AUTHORIZING THE CITY TO
RESTORE ITS REGULAR PROPERTY TAX LEVY ABOVE THE LIMIT
ESTABLISHED IN RCW 84.55.010 TO MAINTAIN CURRENT LEVELS OF
PUBLIC SAFETY, PARKS OPERATIONS AND COMMUNITY SERVICES

WHEREAS, the City is authorized to levy a permanent regular property tax not to
exceed the rate of $1.60 per $1,000 of assessed value permitted by statute and the current
projected rate for 2011 is below this limit at $1.20 per $1000 of assessed valuation; and

WHEREAS, RCW 84.55.050 authorizes the voters of a City to permit the levy of
taxes in excess of the levy limitations established in RCW 84.55.010; and

WHEREAS, Initiative 747 (codified in RCW 84.55.005 .0101) has limited the
increase in property tax revenues to the City to a rate of 1%, a rate that has been less than
the actual rate of inflation for the costs of providing services to the citizens of the City,
causing total projected budget deficits over the next six years of over $14 million despite
sustained austerity measures and efficiencies in City government; and

WHEREAS, the City Council desires to address these ongoing deficits by
allowing the electors to approve or reject a proposition under RCW 84.55.050(2)
authorizing the City Council to levy the City's regular property tax in an amount that
exceeds the limit factor that would otherwise be prescribed by RCW 84.55.010; and

WHEREAS, to fund a portion of the cost of basic public safety programs,
including crime prevention and jail costs, and to fund a portion of the cost of
maintaining and operating parks and community services, the proposition should
authorize 1) an increase in the City’s regular property-tax levy by up to an additional
28 cents per $1,000 of assessed valuation for collection in 2011; 2) an increase in the
regular property tax levy by the Seattle/Tacoma/Bremerton CPI-U annual inflation rate
for each of the succeeding five years; and 3) use of the 2016 levy amount for
calculating subsequent levy limits.

WHEREAS, the proposition set forth above requires the holding of a spec1a1
election in the City; now therefore

THE CITY. COUNCIL OF THE CITY OF SHORELINE, WASHINGTON,
HEREBY RESOLVES:

Section 1. Shoreline Proposition Pursuant to RCW 84.55.050(2) and RCW 29A.04.330,
it is found to be in the best interest of the City of Shoreline to require the submission to
the qualified voters of the City, for their ratification or rejection, a proposition
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approving a six-year increase in the City's regular property tax levy exceeding the limit
factor provided in RCW 84.55.005 -.0101 to fund a portion of the cost of basic public
safety programs, including jails and crime prevention, and to fund a portion of
maintaining and operating parks, recreation, pool and community services. The
proposition shall propose an increase in the City’s regular property tax levy by up to
twenty-eight (28) cents per $1,000 of assessed valuation (to a total rate not to exceed
$1.48 per $1,000 of assessed valuation) for collection in 2011. The proposition shall also
authorize an increase in the levy limit factor as allowed by chapter 84.55 RCW for each
of the five (5) succeeding years (2012-2016) by the inflation rate of the Consumer Price
Index for All Urban Consumers for the Seattle-Tacoma-Bremerton Area (1982-84=100)
published for June. Finally, the proposition shall authorize the use of the dollar amount of
the 2016 levy for the base in computing the maximum levy that may be imposed in years
after 2016.

Section 2. Special Election Requested. It is further found to be in the best interests. of the
City that an election be conducted and held within the City of Shoreline on Tuesday,
November 2, 2010 for submission to the qualified electors of the City the proposition
specified in Section 1 for approval or rejection. The Director of Records, Elections and
Licensing Services Division, as ex officio supervisor of elections in King County,
Washington, is hereby requested to assume jurisdiction of and to call and conduct said
special election. The City Clerk is hereby authorized and directed, not less than 84 days
prior to such election date, to certify the proposition to the King County Records,
Elections and Licensing Services Division in the following form:

CITY OF SHORELINE
‘PROPOSITION NO. 1
LEVY FOR PUBLIC SAFETY, PARK MAINTENANCE AND OPERATIONS AND
COMMUNITY SERVICES

The Shoreline City Council Adopted Resolution No. 307 concerning public safety, parks
-and community services. If approved, this proposition would maintain basic police and
- crime prevention programs, and maintenance and operations for park, recreation, pool,
and community services. This proposition would restore the City’s property tax rate to
$1.48/$1,000 of assessed valuation for collection in 2011; limit annual levy increases for.
2012-2016 to an amount not to exceed the Seattle CPI-U inflation rate, and use the 2016
levy amount to calculate subsequent levy limits.
Should this proposition be approved?
YES ... || :

Section 3. The City Manager and City Attorney are authorized to make such minor
adjustments to the wording of such proposition as may be recommended by the King
County Records, Elections, and Licensing Services Division, so long as the intent of the
proposition remains consistent with the intent of this Resolution.
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ADOPTED BY THE CITY COUNCIL ON July 26, 2010.

Keith McGlashan, Mayor
ATTEST:

Scott Passey, City Clerk
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